
June 22, 2007 
 
The Honorable John A. Baldacci 
Office of the Governor 
#1 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333-0001 

 
Dear Governor Baldacci, 
 
We would like to congratulate and thank you for your leadership on global warming and 
particularly your support of the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. The action that we take—or 
fail to take—on global warming will be a defining element of our legacy and passage of RGGI is 
a significant step in taking such action. 
 
Under your leadership, Maine is engaging directly with this challenging issue and becoming part 
of the solution. Maine’s participation in RGGI is a historic turning point in efforts to reduce 
greenhouse gas emissions while strengthening and positioning our economy. Previously Maine 
has been criticized for under-investing in energy efficiency, the most economic and effective 
way of reducing both emissions and costs. With the passage of LD 1851, Maine is poised to 
surge ahead in our efficiency efforts. 
 
We know that global warming cannot be solved through single actions. We are excited by your 
leadership in part because we know you recognize that more remains to be done. The attached 
letter to you, and the other New England governors, outlines some of the goals and actions 
that are essential components of a comprehensive response to this environmental and 
economic threat. In some areas Maine has taken many positive steps, in other areas more 
remains to be done. We would emphasize that shifting toward more energy efficient buildings, 
through building codes, incentives and other policies, remains an important task for Maine. 
Given new and growing efficiency funding and programs, it is increasingly important to reach 
out to Maine residents and businesses to motivate them to participate. We would also emphasize 
the need to reduce our dependence on vehicle travel. 
  
Again, thank you for the strong leadership your administration has provided on climate change. 
We hope that you will bring both your successes and your commitment to go further to the New 
England Governors and Eastern Canadian Premiers meeting on Prince Edward Island on June 
25-26. 



June 22, 2007 
 
 
Dear Governor Baldacci, 
 
Since the signing of the historic climate agreement of the New England Governors and Eastern 
Canadian Premiers in 2001, even more scientific evidence has demonstrated that global warming 
is real, that it is affecting us now, and that human activities—particularly the burning of fossil 
fuels—are the primary cause.  
 
Science is also clear about what we need to do to address the problem: immediately and 
significantly reduce emissions of the pollutants that cause global warming. Avoiding the worst 
consequences of global warming will require New England, the entire United States and 
industrialized countries to stabilize emissions within the next decade and reduce them by about 80 
percent by mid-century. Consider the following: 
 
• Global average temperatures increased by 1˚ F in the 20th century and are now increasing at a 
rate of about 0.36˚ F per decade. Sea levels are on the rise, ice and snow cover are decreasing, 
and hurricane intensity has increased. 
 
• The consensus view of the scientific community is that most of the global warming that has 
occurred is due to human activities—particularly the burning of fossil fuels. Fossil fuel 
consumption releases carbon dioxide, which traps the sun’s radiation near the earth’s surface. 
Since 1750, the concentration of carbon dioxide in the atmosphere has increased by 35 percent—
a rate of increase unprecedented in the last 20,000 years. 
 
• Should the world continue on its present course, global warming emissions could triple in the 
next half century, with global temperatures increasing by 8˚ F by 2100. Sea levels would rise by 
one and a half feet (and possibly more), threatening low-lying coastal areas. And the ecological 
balance upon which life depends would be irrevocably altered. 
 
Achieving the needed reductions may not be easy, but it can be done. By improving the efficiency 
with which we use fossil fuels and increasing our use of clean, renewable energy, our state can 
reduce its global warming emissions in the near future, while putting us on a path toward 
dramatically lower global warming emissions in the decades to come. 
 
There are challenging but feasible strategies for electricity, building performance and 
transportation that, if implemented, could achieve the reductions scientists say are needed and are 
outlined in the 2001 climate agreement. The New England states were at the forefront of 
action on global warming in 2001, but have since been eclipsed by other states and nations. 
Our states must redouble efforts to avoid global warming’s worst effects and regain that 
leadership position. 
 
The New England Climate Coalition the undersigned organizations urge the following actions, 
below and in the attached platform to fulfill the 2001 agreement and cut global warming 
emissions.  The significant cost of inaction dwarfs a reasonable and immediate investment in 
these policies, particularly when one considers the co-benefits of reduced air pollution, jobs 
creation, energy independence, and clean tech economic innovation. 
 
Reduce electricity consumption by 10 percent from current levels by 2020. Dramatic 
improvements in energy efficiency are possible in virtually every aspect of our lives. Studies 
reviewed by the American Council for an Energy Efficient Economy in 2004 show that we could 
reduce our electricity consumption by as much as 20 percent at no net cost to the economy. States 



should prioritize investments in energy efficiency from public benefit funds, the forward capacity 
market and the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative. 
 
Obtain 20 percent of our electricity from new renewable energy sources by 2020. New 
England has almost limitless potential for the generation of power from natural forces. By 
ramping up our use of wind, solar, geothermal, ocean and clean, sustainable biomass energy and 
other renewable forms of energy—and using that energy to replace power production at dirty, 
fossil fuel-fired power plants and prevent new plants from being built—we could dramatically 
reduce global warming emissions from electric power production. For a host of emergency and 
waste management issues, it is also important to exclude increased investment in or explicit 
market benefit to nuclear reactors. 
 
Make our existing homes and commercial buildings more efficient. For existing structures, 
the state can encourage weatherization of buildings and deployment of more efficient heating and 
cooling appliances and equipment. Setting energy efficiency standards for products will further 
reduce homes and businesses energy usage. 
 
Ensure that all new construction is energy efficient. Taking advantage of current energy 
efficient technologies, all new buildings can and should be 50 percent more efficient by 2020, a 
goal endorsed by the American Institute of Architects. Towards mid-century, we will be able to 
apply new technologies to transform the way we consume energy and achieve even larger 
improvements in efficiency to build all new homes as zero-energy homes. 
 
Stabilize and reduce vehicle travel. New Englanders drive nearly twice as many miles per year 
as they did a quarter-century ago, leading to increased emissions of global warming pollutants. 
Residents are cutting back on driving as a result of higher gasoline prices, but many people have 
few realistic alternatives to driving. Through changes in public policy and development patterns, 
we can be given more transportation and smart growth choices and incentives not to drive, thus 
reducing the growth in vehicle travel.  
 
Promote efficient, clean cars and low-carbon fuel. To ensure our vehicles are the cleanest and 
most efficient, we must implement all aspects of the Clean Cars program and advocate for 
improvements in federal fuel economy standards. All types of vehicles— from SUVs to 
compacts—can be designed to be far more energy efficient. Establishing low-carbon fuel 
standard will promote home-grown biofuels. Ethanol and biodiesel that are produced cleanly and 
sustainably could significantly reduce global warming emissions from transportation—especially 
if these biofuels are produced from plant wastes and cellulose. Other vehicle technologies—like 
“plug-in” hybrids, electric vehicles and fuel cell vehicles—have the potential to dramatically 
reduce global warming emissions in the future.  
 
Establish mandatory systems of reporting global warming emissions from all sectors. It is 
crucial to establish baseline emissions and track global warming emissions trends from year to 
year in every sector of the economy. Our state must cut emissions in every area in order to meet 
the overall reduction targets.  
 
Support mandatory caps on global warming pollution at the state and federal levels. The 
United States must remain vigilant about stabilizing, and eventually reducing, global warming 
pollution from all sectors of the economy. Mandatory limits on global warming emissions would 
help to achieve that goal. 
 
Taking these steps will reverse the trajectory of global warming emissions, putting our state and 
region on a path to achieving the even greater reductions in global warming pollution that will be 
required in the decades to come.  



 
Sincerely, 
 

Matt Davis 
Environment Maine 

Anne D. Burt  
ME Council of Churches 

Jennifer Burns, Staff Attorney 
Maine Audubon 

Brownie Carson, Executive Director  
National Resources Council of Maine 

Rep. Glenn Cummings 
Speaker of the Maine House 

Rep. Larry Bliss, House Chair 
Maine Utilities and Energy Committee 

Senator Phil Bartlett, Senate Chair 
Maine Utilities and Energy Committee 

Rep. Hannah Pingree 
Maine House Majority Leader 

David Hales, President 
College of the Atlantic 

Joan Saxe 
Sierra Club Maine Chapter 

Sean Mahoney, Maine Advocacy Center Director 
Conservation Law Foundation  

Andrew Cadot, Clerk and Trustee 
Freeport Conservation Trust 

Dr. Alfred Padula, Chair 
Green Campus Consortium of Maine 

Harry Brown, Executive Director 
Maine Interfaith Power and Light 

Lance Fletcher, AIA LEED, Chair 
US Green Building Council – Maine Chapter 

Paul Gaynor, President and CEO 
UPC Wind Management 

George B. Terrien 
G.B. Terrien, Architect 

Gunnar Hubbard, Principal 
Fore Solutions 

Melissa Boyd 
ME Chapter of Physicians for Social 
Responsibility 

Edward Miller, CEO 
American Lung Association of Maine 

William Hopwood, President       
Hopwood Inc. 

Lisa Pohlmann, Associate Director 
Maine Center for Economic Policy 

Saskia Janes 
Maine Public Health Association 

Sue Jones, President  
Community Energy Partners, LLC 

Jim Wellehan             
Lamey-Wellehan Shoes 

Patrice McCarron, Executive Director 
Maine Lobstermen's Association 

Geoffrey P. Lamdin 
Left Field Solutions 

Philip Conkling, President 
Island Institute 

Representative Frank I. Smizik, House Chair 
Massachusetts Committee on the Environment 

Senator Pamela Resor, Senate Chair 
Massachusetts Committee on the Environment 

Senator Mark R. Pacheco, Chair 
Mass. Senate Global Warming and Climate 
Change Committee 

Senator Robert O’Leary 
Massachusetts Senate 



Cindy Luppi 
Mass Clean Water Fund 

Phil Warburg, President  
Conservation Law Foundation 

Nancy Goodman 
Environmental League of Massachusetts 

Rob Pratt  
Kendall Foundation 

Mindy Lubber, President 
Ceres 

Kim Lundgren 
 ICLEI 

Jack Clarke 
Mass Audubon 

James McCaffrey 
Sierra Club Massachusetts Chapter 

Frank Gorke   
Environment Massachusetts 

Fred Schlicher, Acting Executive Director 
Mass. Climate Action Network 

Vanessa Rule 
Somerville Climate Action 

Loie Hayes 
Boston Climate Action Network 

Sue Coakley 
Northeast Energy Efficiency Partnerships 

Lance Pierce 
Union of Concerned Scientists 

Sue Butler, President 
Green Decade / Cambridge, MA 

Larry Chretien 
Mass. Energy Consumers Alliance  

Chris Christie 
Groton-Local, Mass Climate Action Network 

Joseph Thompson, Director 
Mass MoCA 

Jan Kruse 
Sustainable Belmont 

Nancy Nolan 
Lexington Global Warming Action Committee 

Maria Valenti 
Greater Boston Physicians for Social 
Responsibility 

Berl Hartman 
E2, Environmental Entrepreneurs 

Steve MacAusland 
Massachusetts Interfaith Power and Light 

John DeVillars 
Bluewave Technologies 

Nancy Banks 
Unitarian Universalist Massachusetts Action 
Network 

Sandra Gavutis 
C-10 Research and Education Foundation 

Peggy Middaugh 
Regional Environment Council 

Richard McCarthy 
Lawrence Environmental Action Council, Inc 

Al Lima 
Green Futures of Fall River  

Ken Fires 
Hilltown Anti-Herbicide Coalition 

Martha Dansdill 
Healthlink 

Joan Kulash 
People for the Environment 

Andrew Schuyler 
Northeast BioFuels Collaborative 

Dave Dionne 
Campaign to Clean Up Brayton Point 



Barbara Hill 
Clean Power Now 

Fred Small 
Religious Witness for the Earth 

James P. Sweeney, President 
CCI Energy LLC 

Rabbi Katy Allen 
Coalition on Jewish Life and the Environment 

Karen Krucik 
Vision Developers 

Jenny D. Russell, Executive Director 
Merck Family Fund 

Daniel P. Goldman 
GreatPoint Energy 

David S. Miller, Ph.D. 
Clean Energy Venture Group 

Rob Moi, Ph.D., Director 
Ocean River Institute 

John P. Harper 
Birch Tree Capital, LLC 

Rob Day 
Clean technology venture capitalist 

Susan Goldhor 
The Center for Applied Regional Studies 

Haskell Werlin 
Progressive Asset Management of Wellesley 

John Howe, Vice President 
Celunol Corporation 

Tedd Saunders, Co-Owner 
Saunders Hotel Group 

Anna Mantis 
Cape Clean Air 

Mayor David Cicilline 
Providence, RI   

Mayor Scott Avedisian  
Warwick, RI 

Karina Lutz 
People's Power & Light of Rhode Island 

Chris Wilhite 
Sierra Club, Rhode Island Chapter 

Cynthia Giles, RI Advocacy Center Director 
Conservation Law Foundation 

Shelia Dormody 
RI Clean Water Action 

Matthew Auten 
Environment Rhode Island 

Dan Sosland   
Environment Northeast 

Roger Smith 
CT Clean Water Action 

Brian F. Keane 
SmartPower 

John Calandrelli 
Sierra Club Connecticut Chapter 

Carol Wilson 
Wilson Education Services, Inc. 

Mayor Daniel P. Malloy 
Stamford, CT 

Sister Mary Alice Synkeweczm RSM, Director 
Collaborative Center for Justice, Inc. 

Naomi Schiff Myers 
Karen Burnaska 
CT League of Women Voters 

Eric Hammerling 
Farmington River Watershed Association 

Christopher Phelps 
Environment Connecticut 

Gus Speth, Dean 
School of Forestry and Environmental Studies, Yale 



John J.Pittari, Jr. 
New Morning Natural and Organic Foods 

John C. Hall, Executive Director 
Jonah Center for Earth and Art 

Roman S. Mrozinski, Executive Director 
Southwest Conservation District 

Lynn Johnson 
Center for Serenity, Inc. 

Tom Swan 
Connecticut Citizen Action Group 

Rebecca MacLachlan 
Middlesex Clean Air Association 

Alison Guinness 
Mattabeseck Audubon Society 

Joanne Luppi 
Portland-River Valley Garden Club 

Sal Magiagli, CT Chapter Board member 
Citizens Awareness Network 

Tenzin Namdol 
SCSU Environment Futurists 

Elizabeth Fleming 
CT Northeast Organic Farming Association 

Letitia Naigles 
St. John’s Espicopal 

Colin Bennett 
Great Land Conversation Trust 

Margaret Miner 
Rivers Alliance of Connecticut 

Chris Phelps 
Environment Connecticut 

Chari Baldwin 
Friends of the River, Middletown CT 

Charles J. Rothenberger 
Connecticut Fund for the Environment 

Steve Crowley 
Sierra Club Vermont Chapter 

Mark Sinclair 
Clean Energy Group, VT 

Deb Katz 
Citizens Awareness Network 

Paul Burns 
VT PIRG 

Roy Roy McGregor 
Fairwind Vermont 

Lori Fisher, Executive Director 
Lake Champlain Committee 

Bob Walker 
Sustainable Energy Resource Group 

Chris Kilian, VT Advocacy Center Director 
Conservation Law Foundation 

Crea and Philip Lintilhac 
Lintilhac Foundation 

James Northup 
Forest Watch 

Blair Hamilton 
Vermont Energy Investment Corporation 

Carl Etnier 
Peak Oil Awareness 

Doug Bogen 
NH Clean Water Action 

Sean Sheehan 
Center for a New American Dream 

Melissa Hoffer, NH Advocacy Center Director 
Conservation Law Foundation 

Catherine Corkery 
Sierra Club New Hampshire Chapter 

Erika Staaf 
Environment New Hampshire 



Tom Kelly 
Director, University of New Hampshire Office of 
Sustainability 

 

  

 


